# Assessment of a Dual-frequency Identification Sonar (DIDSON) for application in fish migration studies

Lee J. Baumgartner, Nathan Reynoldson, Leo Cameron and Justin Stanger

NSW Department of Primary Industries Narrandera Fisheries Centre PO Box 182 Narrandera NSW 2700



## April 2006

NSW Department of Primary Industries -Fisheries Final Report Series No. 84



NSW DEPARTMENT OF PRIMARY INDUSTRIES ISSN 1449-9967



Assessment of a Dual-frequency Identification Sonar (DIDSON) for application in fish migration studies

April 2006

Authors: Published By: Postal Address: Internet: Lee J. Baumgartner, Nathan Reynoldson, Leo Cameron and Justin Stanger NSW Department of Primary Industries PO Box 21 Cronulla NSW 2230 www.dpi.nsw.gov.au

© NSW Department of Primary Industries

This work is copyright. Except as permitted under the Copyright Act (Cth), no part of this reproduction may be reproduced by any process, electronic or otherwise, without the specific written permission of the copyright owners. Neither may information be stored electronically in any form whatsoever without such permission.

#### DISCLAIMER

The publishers do not warrant that the information in this report is free from errors or omissions. The publishers do not accept any form of liability, be it contractual, tortuous or otherwise, for the contents of this report for any consequences arising from its use or any reliance placed on it. The information, opinions and advice contained in this report may not relate to, or be relevant to, a reader's particular circumstance.

ISSN 1449-9967

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

TAE	BLE C	OF CONTENTS	I
LIS	ГOF	FIGURES	II
LIS	ГOF	TABLES	II
LIS	ГOF	VIDEOS	III
ACI	KNOV	WLEDGEMENTS	IV
NO	N-TE(	CHNICAL SUMMARY	V
1.	In	NTRODUCTION	7
2.	Μ	Iethods	
	2.1.	DIDSON operation	
	2.2.	Fishway trials	
	2.3.	Murray Mouth Barrages trial	
	2.4.	Yarrawonga fishlock trials	
	2.5.	Ground-truthing trials	
	2.6.	Data analysis	
3.	R	ESULTS AND DISCUSSION	
	3.1.	Lock 8 trials	
	3.2.	Murrav Mouth Barrages trial	
	3.3.	Yarrawonga trials	
	3.4.	Ground truthing	
4.	C	ONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	
5.	R	EFERENCES	

## **LIST OF FIGURES**

Figure 1.	An example of a DIDSON generated image showing a longfinned eel ( <i>Anguilla australia</i> ) sooking refuse under a spag on the Williams Piver, NSW, Australia	
Figure 2.	a) A standard unibody DIDSON transducer which weighs approximately 7kg and measures 171mm x 307 mm x 206 mm; b) A standard DIDSON accessory kit containing data cable, set-top box, Ethernet cables and the transducer	. 8
Figure 3.	Map of the Murray Darling Basin highlighting the sampling sites investigated as part of this study.	9
Figure 4.	The DIDSON mounting system in the entrance of the Lock 8 fishway	11
Figure 5.	The DIDSON unit at the Murray mouth barrages	11
Figure 6.	The DIDSON setup in the Yarrawonga fishlift demonstrating the aspect of the sonar cone when pointed at a) the fishlift entrance and b) the lock chamber	1.2
T: <b>7</b>		13
Figure 7.	comparison of mean numbers of fish identified by the DIDSON and trapping among the three treatments investigated at Lock 8. The two graphs represent data from (a) all fish pooled and (b) all large fish pooled (individuals >75mm)	16
Figure 8.	Mean catches of the five most abundant fish species caught in each of treatments investigated at Lock 8	16
Figure 9.	A summary of six different fish behaviours as determined by DIDSON footage based on pooled data for each treatment	17
Figure 10.	Mean numbers of fish (pooled for all species) identified by the DIDSON and trapping between the three treatments investigated at the Murray River barrages 1	19
Figure 11.	Fish behaviour as determined by DIDSON footage based on pooled data for each treatment undertaken at the Murray mouth barrages.	19
Figure 12.	Comparison of mean numbers of fish (pooled for all species) identified by the DIDSON between the two treatments investigated at the Yarrawonga fishlift	20
Figure 13.	A summary of different fish behaviour as determined by DIDSON footage based on pooled data for each treatment undertaken at Yarrawonga fishlift	21
Figure 14.	A comparison of actual, manual (mean) and automated (mean) counts of fish from a hatchery tank at Narrandera Fisheries Centre	23
Figure 15.	A comparison between a) the length of fish automatically determined by DIDSON software and b) the length of fish manually determined by an operator reviewing DIDSON footage	22
	212501, 100mg0.	

# LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Technical specifications of the DIDSON unit	. 12
Table 2.	Comparison of total fish numbers identified from DIDSON and trap surveys	3
	conducted within the Lock 8 fishway.	. 15
Table 3.	Comparison of total fish numbers identified from DIDSON and trap surveys	3
	conducted outside the barrage fishways over a range of entrance headlosses	. 18
Table 4.	Advantages and disadvantages over other methods of DIDSON electronic	:
	monitoring based on the results of the present study and Maxwell and Gove (2002)	. 25

## LIST OF VIDEOS

(Note: These videos are provided as CD-Rom attachment on the inside cover of the report)

- Video 1. A Murray cod (*Maccullochella peelii peelii*) as recorded by DIDSON. Note the body outline and fin detail.
- Video 2. Footage of Bony bream (*Nematalosa erebi*) avoiding, then entering, the cage trap within the Lock 8 fishway.
- Video 3. Footage of a little pied cormorant (*Phalacrocorax melanoleucos*) preying upon small fish within the Lock 8 fishway.
- Video 4. An unidentifiable fish entering the fishway but not proceeding upstream through a vertical slot at the Lock 8 fishway.
- **Video 5.** Black bream (*Acanthopagrus butcherii*) swimming in the vicinity of a vertical slot fishway entrance at Tauwitchere barrage.
- Video 6. A common carp (Cyprinus carpio) swimming within the Yarrawonga fishlift.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

NSW Department of Primary Industries and the Murray-Darling Basin Commission jointly funded this study.

The authors would like to the staff from Lock 8, Yarrawonga Weir and the Murray River Barrages for their support and assistance throughout the study. Peter Rose and his staff from Pacific Commercial Diving Supplies are thanked for arranging hire of the DIDSON and providing high quality technical support throughout the trial.

The staff at Narrandera Fisheries Centre are thanked for providing access to hatchery facilities and equipment necessary to undertake the ground-truthing experiments. Peter McLean is thanked for developing an extremely reliable and high-quality mounting system.

Bob Creese, Steve Kennelly and Ian Wooden are thanked for their helpful comments on early versions of the document.

The study was conducted under NSW Fisheries Animal care and ethics permit 99/15.

### NON-TECHNICAL SUMMARY

#### Assessment of a Dual-frequency Identification Sonar (DIDSON) for application in fish migration studies

ADDRESS:Narrandera Fisheries Centre PO Box 182 Narrandera, NSW, 2700 AUSTRALIA Telephone: +61 2 6959 9021 Fax: + 61 2 6959 293 e-mail: lee.baumgartner@dpi.nsw.gov.au	5

#### **OBJECTIVES:**

- > To undertake a field test of a DIDSON sonar for fisheries-based applications in Australian freshwater systems.
- > To trial the DIDSON under a variety of experimental conditions including within fishways, in open river channels and hatchery ponds.
- > To ground-truth the software to determine the efficiency of its automatic counting and measuring interfaces.

#### **NON TECHNICAL SUMMARY:**

Freshwater fish need to move within and among different habitats. Objects that obstruct migrations, such as dams and weirs, have led to worldwide declines in fish populations. Although the adoption of various management strategies (such as weir removal and fishway construction), has improved fish populations in many areas the success of any rehabilitation project relies heavily on a fundamental understanding of the biological requirements of fish. Such biological information is needed to ensure that any effects of human disturbance can be adequately ameliorated.

The ability to observe fish in their natural environment is often difficult to achieve, especially in turbid or low visibility conditions. Although many recent advances in technology have been developed, traditional methods generally require catching the fish in some way to obtain biological information. Whilst in some cases this is the only practical method to obtain data, it is largely unknown whether handling fish can alter their 'natural' behaviour.

Recently developed sonar systems are currently being assessed in North America and their noninvasive application to fish migration studies is very promising. One such device, the Dual-Frequency Identification Sonar (DIDSON), uses sound-distorting lenses to create high quality video images (Figure 1). When operating in high frequency mode, these features can define the outline, shape and even fins of target fish. In addition, DIDSON software can count and measure fish automatically. With such features, this technology can potentially allow the observation of fish behaviour such as spawning, feeding and migration. To date, no assessment of this technology for fisheries-based applications has ever been undertaken in Australia. Subsequently, this study was undertaken to provide the first assessment of a DIDSON unit in Australian systems.

The results indicated that the DIDSON is a powerful tool for observing freshwater fish populations. When used in conjunction with conventional trapping equipment, the DIDSON consistently provided additional data on fish behaviour that could not be otherwise determined. For example, at fishways on the Murray River, the DIDSON demonstrated that many more fish were approaching

v

and entering the fishways than were trapped as they passed through. In many cases, these fish were actively avoiding traps or displayed a behavioural impediment to entering the fishway. In addition, several fish actively migrated downstream through the fishway when no traps were in place. The DIDSON also provided useful observations of non-migratory activity and non-finfish fauna. In particular, predatory birds and fish were observed to use fishways to actively hunt prey. Such observations are not possible through conventional sampling, especially in turbid conditions.

A ground-truthing trial was also performed to determine the accuracy of the automatic counting and measuring interfaces of the operating software. In general, total fish numbers were frequently underestimated and estimated fish lengths were quite variable. Further development of the operating software could alleviate these problems.

Despite some limitations with its automated features, when operated manually, the DIDSON was a powerful tool that provided a viable alternative to traditional fish sampling techniques. Possible research applications of the technology to Australian systems include habitat mapping, fish-habitat associations, migration studies, bottom mapping, underwater survey and determination of sampling gear efficiency. The results of this study show that further use of a DIDSON unit would add substantial value to data collected from a number of research projects in Australia.



Figure 1. An example of a DIDSON generated image showing a longfinned eel (*Anguilla australis*) (arrowed) seeking refuge under a snag on the Williams River, NSW, Australia.

7

## 1. INTRODUCTION

The requirement for fish to move within and among different habitats is a well-established paradigm for many freshwater fish species (Lucas and Baras, 2001). Mechanisms that obstruct migrations, such as constructing dams and weirs, have led to worldwide declines in fish populations (Baxter, 1977; Cortes *et al*, 1998). Although the adoption of various management strategies has improved fish populations in many parts of the world (such as weir removal and fishway construction), the success of any rehabilitation project relies heavily on a fundamental understanding of the biological requirements of fish (Pitcher and Pauly, 1998). Such information is important to ensure that any effects of human disturbance can be adequately mitigated.

The ability to observe fish in their natural environment is often difficult to achieve, especially in turbid or low visibility situations (Tiffan and Rondorf, 2004). Although many recent advances in technology have been developed, traditional methods generally require biologists to interact with fish (e.g through trapping or handling) to obtain biological information. Whilst in some cases this is the only practical method to obtain data, it is largely unknown whether handling fish can alter their 'natural' behaviour; a phenomenon that is almost impossible to control for (Hubert, 1985).

Trapping or netting fish during upstream or downstream movements is commonly employed to obtain data during migration studies (See for example Mallen-Cooper, 1996; Mallen-Cooper, 1999; Fievet, 2000; Stuart and Mallen-Cooper, 2000; Stuart and Berghuis, 2002; Baumgartner 2005). In Australian systems, information on fish migration is usually collected from two sources; fishway trapping (Mallen-Cooper, 1996; Stuart and Berguis, 2002; Baumgartner 2005) or tag-recapture studies (Reynolds, 1983). Such studies provide important quantitative information on timing of migrations, distances traversed and species composition. However, fish are often trapped or recaptured in the process of migrating and little information can be deciphered about the ecological reasons behind observed migratory patterns (Pusey *et al*, 2004). Subsequently, little is known about fine-scale fish behaviour or even the proportion of migrating fish that are actually sampled.

In more recent times, the development of electronic monitoring devices such as hydroacoustics (Johnson *et al* 1994; Steig and Iverson 1998; Frear 2002), infrared (Halfdanarson, 2000), sonar (Eggers, 1994; Eggers *et al*, 1995; Williams *et al*, 2003; Belcher and Matsuyama, 2003) and transponder (Castro-Santos *et al*, 1996; Zydlewski *et al*; 2001; Hockersmith *et al*, 2003) technology has greatly improved the ability of researchers to gather information beyond trapping and tagging studies. Such technologies allow fish to be observed with little or no interference.

Most recent research has focused on hydroacoustic technology (Berghuis and Matveev, 2004). Hydroacoustics is a term applied to the use of echo sounding, which detects and records the return signals of frequently transmitted ultrasound waves. The result is an integrated image known as an echogram, which can be interpreted into biological information by trained researchers (Berghuis and Matveev, 2004). This technology is widely used in North America for quantifying migrations of Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) (Ransom *et al*, 1998; Thorne and Johnson, 1993; Yule, 2000) and shad (*Alosa* spp) (Schael *et al*, 1995; Vondracek and Degan, 1995; Guillard and Colon, 2000). In some cases, extremely accurate estimates of migrating fish numbers have been obtained (Ranson *et al*, 1998) and the technology is advancing rapidly. Hydroacoustic systems have had some application in Australia but its widespread use is limited by a high capital cost and impeded species recognition capability (Berghuis and Matveev, 2004).

The use of transponder technology has also increased rapidly in more recent times (Lucas and Baras, 2000). Passive Integrated Transponders (PIT) comprise a coil and an integrated circuit that is programmed to transmit a unique code to a remotely-stationed reader (Prentice *et al*, 1990). The tags are encapsulated in glass or plastic and implanted into the musculature or stomach cavity of

the fish. It is important to note that PIT tags do not contain a battery. Therefore, once a tag has been implanted into a fish, it is theoretically tagged for life (Lucas and Baras, 2000). The two major disadvantages of PIT technology are that fish must be handled to implant the tag and the limited read-range of automated detection systems (often <1m). The strategic placement of detection systems, such as in fishways or migratory bottlenecks, can provide excellent point-source data on fish movements (Armstrong *et al*, 1996). However, detail on more generalised movements is difficult to determine because of physical limitations on the number of antennas that can be installed at automated detection sites.

Recently developed sonar systems are currently being assessed in North America and their application to fish migration studies is extremely promising (Eggers, 1994; Eggers *et al*, 1995; Williams *et al*, 2003). The Dual-frequency Identification Sonar (DIDSON; Figure 2) uses acoustic lenses to create high quality video images (See examples in Figure 1 and Moursund *et al*, 2003). When operating in high frequency mode, the DIDSON uses 96 acoustic beams that can define the outline, shape and even fins of target fish (Video 1). Importantly, the technology is particularly effective in dark or turbid conditions where visibility is otherwise poor. The software, which operates the unit, can also count and measure fish automatically. Therefore, this technology can potentially allow the observation of fish behaviour such as migration (Video 2) spawning and feeding (Video 3). However, no assessment of the applicability of this technology for fisheries-based applications has ever been undertaken in Australia.

Previous applications of DIDSON technology have primarily focused on quantifying migrations of commercially important species, such as Atlantic salmon (*Salmo salar*) (Eggers *et al*, 1995, Moursund *et al*, 2003; Maxwell and Gove, 2002). The purpose of our study was to investigate the feasibility of DIDSON to help address ecological issues that scientists have been unable to solve using conventional methods. A DIDSON was hired for a short time and deployed at three major sites on the Murray River to evaluate its potential to observe migratory fish within the Murray-Darling Basin (Figure 3).

Four specific field tests were undertaken. First, the DIDSON was used to quantify escape and trap avoidance within a fishway. Second, the unit was used at a coastal barrage to investigate the effect of altered entrance conditions on passage through a vertical slot fishway. Third, assessments of the entrance and exit efficiencies of a fishlift were investigated. Fourth, the automatic counting and measuring functions of the DIDSON software were assessed for accuracy under low and high-density fish situations.



**Figure 2.** a) A standard unibody DIDSON transducer which weighs approximately 7kg and measures 171mm x 307 mm x 206 mm; b) A standard DIDSON accessory kit containing data cable, set-top box, Ethernet cables and the transducer. The operator additionally requires a laptop running DIDSON software to operate the unit.



**Figure 3.** Map of the Murray Darling Basin highlighting the sampling sites (solid dots) investigated as part of this study (Modified from MDBC, 2003).

## 2. METHODS

### 2.1. DIDSON operation

Operation of the DIDSON unit is straightforward and requires minimal training. The DIDSON unit comprises the sonar, a set-top control box, a data cable, control software and an associated laptop computer (Figure 2). The DIDSON is directly connected to the set-top box, which is linked to the laptop via an ethernet connection. The image is transferred from the unit to the laptop via the control software, which displays the data as a streaming image. Image files can then be either directly viewed using the control software or saved onto a hard drive and reviewed manually at a later date.

The DIDSON operates in either high (1.8MHz) or low frequency (1.0MHz) modes (Table 1). In high frequency mode, image resolution is greatest but the unit cannot generate images from greater than 12m away. In low frequency mode, image resolution is compromised for a greater operational range (>40m). High frequency mode is considered the most useful for fisheries-based applications as image quality enables a much better determination of fish behaviour, including morphological features that could enable species recognition (Maxwell and Gove, 2002).

#### 2.2. Fishway trials

A one-week trial was undertaken to assess the DIDSON's ability to quantitatively assess the responses of fish to different trap configurations at the entrance of a vertical-slot fishway at Lock 8 on the Murray River. The DIDSON was installed to give the maximum field-of-view within the entrance chamber to detect any migrating fish (Figure 4). Three treatments were used with three temporal replicates (1.5hr duration) of each. Treatment one comprised, a standard cage trap ( $2m \times 2.5m \times 6mm$  mesh) containing a large entrance cone. Treatment two was an open-topped pop-net ( $5m \times 2m \times 6mm$  mesh). The third treatment was a control where no trap was present in the chamber but all fish were collected from a trap located within the second cell.

At the end of the predetermined sampling period, the traps were retrieved and all fish were identified, counted and measured prior to release. During each replicate, the DIDSON was used to record all fish movements within the entrance cell. Data were later extracted by manually observing the footage. Individual fish behaviour was quantified into one of six specific groups including fish that entered the fishway but exited (EE), fish that entered the fishway and proceeded through the first slot (ES), fish that entered the fishway and were caught in the trap (ET), fish that entered the trap but escaped (ETE), fish that entered the fishway cell and remained within it for the duration of the replicate (ESE) and fish that swam downstream through the slot (DSS).



**Figure 4.** The DIDSON mounting system in the entrance of the Lock 8 fishway. The DIDSON transducer was mounted on the downstream side of the cell to monitor behaviour as fish approached each of the three different set-ups. The arrows depict the approximate range of the DIDSON beams.



**Figure 5.** The DIDSON unit at the Murray mouth barrages. Arrows depict range of the beams. The unit was located to obtain an indication of fish behaviour outside the fishway entrance.

#### 2.3. Murray Mouth Barrages trial

The final field trial of the DIDSON unit was undertaken over a week at a vertical-slot fishway on the Murray River at Tauwitchere barrage (See Figure 3). The DIDSON was installed to give the maximum field-of-view outside the entrance chamber (See Figure 5) to observe the behaviour of fish as they approached the fishway. The fishway was then operated under three different entrance headlosses (50mm, 150mm and 280mm), and any fish responses were recorded. To enable comparisons between DIDSON-determined data and actual fish passage rates, a large cage-trap was placed within the entrance cell. Three temporal replicates (of 1.5hr duration) were performed for each headloss treatment.

At the end of each replicate, the trap was retrieved and all fish were identified, counted and measured prior to release. During each replicate, the DIDSON was used to record all fish movements in the vicinity of the fishway entrance. Data was later extracted by manually observing the footage and individual fish behaviour was quantified into one of 5 specific groups including fish that approached the fishway but did not enter; fish that entered the field of view but did not approach the fishway; fish that entered the fishway and were caught in the trap; fish that entered the trap but escaped and fish which entered the field of view but remained there.

#### 2.4. Yarrawonga fishlock trials

A one-week trial of the DIDSON's ability to quantify fish behaviour during migration through a fishlock was undertaken at Yarrawonga Weir (See Figure 3). Here, six replicates of two experimental treatments were performed. First, the DIDSON was mounted so that it pointed directly at the entrance slots and obtained an indication of all fish that were entering the fishway. Second, the unit was rotated so that it enabled a quantification of the number of fish entering the lock chamber (Figure 6).

High-frequency mode	
Operating frequency	1.8MHz
Beamwidth (two-way)	0.3° horizontal by 12° vertical profile
Number of beams	96
Low-frequency mode	
Operating frequency	1.0MHz
Beamwidth (two-way)	0.6° horizontal by 12° vertical profile
No. of beams	48
Both modes	
Field-of-view	29°
Power Consumption	30 W typical (24 volts)
Weight in air	7.0 kg
Weight in water	-0.61 kg
Dimensions	171mm x 307 mm x 206 mm

**Table 1.**Technical specifications of the DIDSON unit (From Moursund *et al*, 2003).

Fish behaviour was quantified into a number of discrete groups comprising fish than entered the field of view but exited downstream, fish that entered the field of view and continued upstream, fish that migrated upstream but returned to the field of view, fish that migrated upstream, returned and exited downstream and fish that entered the field of view but stayed there.

Thorncraft and Harris (1996) previously suggested that some fish successfully negotiating the fish lock might be subsequently drawn into a hydro facility located in close proximity to the exit race. To examine this hypothesis, a further trial was undertaken to assess the efficiency of the fish lock exit phase. To quantify the number of fish drawn into the hydro-plant, the DIDSON was mounted opposite the fish lock exit to enable the direction of exiting fish to be observed. As few fish were migrating at the time of the study, a total of 40 fish were collected downstream of Yarrawonga Weir using a Smith-Root 7.5 G/L boat-mounted electrofishing unit. The fish were transferred to the exit race of the fish lock and an exit phase was initiated. Any fish that exited the fishway was counted and recorded from DIDSON footage. Two replicates, each containing 20 fish, were performed.

### 2.5. Ground-truthing trials

Ground-truthing trials were undertaken in hatchery tanks at the Narrandera Fisheries Centre to determine the accuracy of the fish counting and measuring capabilities of the DIDSON unit. In auto mode, the DIDSON automatically estimates the size of a fish based on its signal strength and outline. In manual mode, the DIDSON provides a size estimate of the fish based on an outline drawn around the object by an operator. To test the accuracy of both operating modes, 50 fish of known size (166mm to 490mm) were used in the trial. Experimentation began when an individual fish was placed into a 600L hatchery tank and five independent length measurements were taken both automatically (i.e. by the DIDSON software), and then by an observer manually operating the software. These ten length estimates were recorded, the fish was replaced and the procedure repeated until 50 fish were measured.



**Figure 6.** The DIDSON setup in the Yarrawonga fishlift demonstrating the aspect of the sonar cone when pointed at a) the fishlift entrance and b) the lock chamber entrance.

The DIDSON also has a count feature, where a physical estimate of migrating fish numbers can be generated either automatically (via the DIDSON software) or manually (by an observer). To determine its accuracy, manual and auto estimates were obtained in 600L hatchery tanks containing different known numbers of fish (5, 10, 15, 20, 25, 30, 35, 40, 45 or 50) to simulate different fish migration rates past a specific point. Five replicates were completed for each 'known' abundance sample. Each replicate involved either the observer, or the software, counting all fish within the field of view for a total of two minutes. After two minutes the number of fish counted by each method was recorded and the number of fish increased by five. The entire procedure was then repeated.

#### 2.6. Data analysis

All data were analysed using the S-Plus 2000 statistical analysis package (Insightful corporation, 2001). Comparisons between DIDSON counts and trap catches (Lock 8 and Murray mouth barrages) were done using Two-Way ANOVA with treatments and estimation method as factors. At Yarrawonga Weir, DIDSON counts among treatments were analysed using One-Way ANOVA using treatments as the factor. Data were log (x+1) transformed as Cochran's tests determined non-homogeneity of variances.

General linear regression techniques were used to explore the accuracy of automated fish counting and measuring facilities of the DIDSON software. This procedure involves regressing automatic and manual estimates of fish abundance and length (generated from the operating software) against known values to determine the accuracy of DIDSON-generated data. Data were again log (x+1)transformed data as Cochran's tests determined non-homogeneity of variances.

### **3. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

#### 3.1. Lock 8 trials

The DIDSON detected a total of 182 fish within the Lock 8 fishway but species identifications were only made for common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*), bony herring (*Nematalosa erebi*) and Murray cod (*Maccullochella peelii peelii*) because their body outline was noticeably apparent upon review of recorded footage (Table 2). In contrast, 6,718 fish from 9 species, were collected from all trapping treatments. Trap samples were dominated by smaller-bodied species such as fly-specked hardyhead (*Craterocephalus stercusmuscarum fulvus*), western carp gudgeon (*Hypseleotris* spp) and Australian smelt (*Retropinna semoni*) (Table 2). The increased abundance of these small species contributed to significant differences between DIDSON and trap samples (ANOVA: F=9.97, p<0.001) (Figure 7a). North American studies have highlighted that DIDSON is inefficient for fish less than 75mm (Eggers, 1994). When small species (<75mm at adulthood) were excluded from the analysis no significant differences in fish abundance were detected (ANOVA: F=2.69, p=0.120) (Figure 7b).

No significant differences in fish catches were detected among the three different treatments (all species ANOVA: F=0.24; p=0.78; no small fish ANOVA: F=0.09; p=0.90). This suggests that, when individual species were considered separately (Figure 8), trap design had little effect on the number of fish caught. Although, trap shyness is a phenomenon occasionally reported in fishway assessments (Stuart and Mallen-Cooper, 1999), the large number of fish trapped in this study initially determined that all methods of trapping were successful. However, it is important to note that trap catches were dominated by small-bodied fish (<75mm at adulthood).

An absence of larger fish (>75mm at adulthood) from trap collections initially suggests a lack of migratory behaviour during the study period. However, examination of DIDSON footage confirmed the presence of larger-bodied fish and, more importantly, demonstrated that many individuals would not enter the trap. Overall, the proportion of large fish that were entrained into the trap systems was very low, at 12% (cage trap) and 8% (pop net) of all fish entering the fishway. Further, DIDSON revealed that over 80% of fish that entered the fishway exited without being caught (when a trap was present) or proceeded upstream through the slot (when no trap was present) (Figure 9; Video 4).

Species	Cage net		Pop net		No trap	
-	DIDSON	Trap	DIDSON	Trap	DIDSON	Trap
Common carp	4	0	4	0	0	63
Flyspecked hardyhead	0	131	0	103	0	317
Gambusia	0	5	0	15	0	54
Gudgeon	0	248	0	220	0	722
Murray cod	0	0	0	0	12	0
Murray rainbowfish	0	14	0	0	0	2
Bony Herring	22	54	51	399	88	2
Flatheaded gudgeon	0	3	0	0	0	3
Australian Smelt	0	829	0	1,515	0	2,019
Unknown (>75mm)	0	0	1	0	0	0

**Table 2.**Comparison of total fish numbers identified from DIDSON and trap surveys<br/>conducted within the Lock 8 fishway (all replicates pooled).



**Figure 7.** Comparison of mean numbers of fish identified by the DIDSON (shaded) and trapping (hollow) among the three treatments investigated at Lock 8. The two graphs represent data from (a) all fish pooled and (b) all large fish pooled (individuals >75mm).



**Figure 8.** Mean catches of the five most abundant fish species caught in each of treatments investigated at Lock 8. Error bars represent one standard error; n=3 temporal replicates. Species are flyspecked hardyhead (FS); Murray rainbowfish (MF); Western carp gudgeon (WC); bony herring (BB) and Australian smelt (AS).



**Figure 9.** A summary of six different fish behaviours as determined by DIDSON footage based on pooled data for each treatment. Behaviour is defined as fish that entered the fishway and exited, fish that entered the fishway and proceeded upstream through the slot, fish which entered the fishway and were caught in the trap (or secondary trap in the case of the control), fish that entered the trap but escaped, fish that entered the fishway and stayed within the cell and fish that swam downstream through the slot into the cell.

Trap avoidance is widely suspected in many species of salmonids (Todd, 1994; Pine *et* al, 2000; Iglesias *et al*, 2003) and cyprinids (Lilja *et al*, 2003). The present study has demonstrated that DIDSON can increase the accuracy of quantitative assessments of migration, when deployed *insitu* with other sampling methods, by enabling an estimation of trap avoidance. Further trials investigating the extent of avoidance among different species would help improve the accuracy of migration rate determination. In the case of larger species, DIDSON could also aid the design of more efficient fish traps that account for the shyness of different species. Given the degree of avoidance detected by DIDSON, such a study is warranted.

When no trap was present, approximately 3% of fish moved into the entrance chamber and remained for the entire duration of the replicate (Figure 9). The DIDSON subsequently revealed these fish either foraged for, or actively hunted, prey within the structure. At least one fish was resident within the entrance chamber for 6 hours, and actively preyed upon smaller fish. Many studies report increased predation rates of accumulating fish outside fishway entrances (Svendsen *et al*, 2004; Baumgartner, 2005). However, few have been able to document predation within fishways or quantify its extent. The DIDSON provided a useful tool for monitoring such behaviour and has potential to further contribute to quantitative studies of fish predation rates at other sites where such behaviour is suspected.

### 3.2. Murray Mouth Barrages trial

The DIDSON permitted the observation of 246 fish at the Murray River barrages; but positive identification was only possible for one species (Black bream, *Acanthopagrus butcheri*) that was classified by body morphology from recorded footage. In comparison, 346 fish, from 6 species were trapped within the fishway during the week-long trial. Species sampled within the trap but not effectively detected by the DIDSON included small-bodied species (<75mm) such as yellow-eye mullet (*Aldrichetta forsteri*), small-mouthed hardyhead (*Atherina microstoma*), common galaxias (*Galaxias maculatus*), flatheaded gudgeon (*Phylipnodon grandiceps*), congolli (*Pseudaphritis urvilli*) and Australian smelt (*Retropinna semoni*) (Table 3). Significantly more fish were sampled from the fishway trap than were observed with the DIDSON (ANOVA: F=5.37; p=0.04). No significant differences in fish abundance were detected among entrance headlosses (ANOVA: F=3.41; p=0.07) (Figure 10).

No black bream were caught in entrance traps. Conversely, no fish sampled from the trap were detected with sufficient resolution to enable identification using DIDSON (Table 3, Figure 11). The observations highlight limitations of each technique for accurately describing the species composition of migratory fish communities. Interestingly, prior to this study it was largely unknown whether black bream were attempting to enter the fishway as previous studies also failed to detect their presence (Stuart *et al*, 2005).

Black Bream largely exhibited two different types of behaviour; they either entered the field of view then retreated without investigating the fishway or investigated the entrance slot but did not enter the trap. When the fishway was operated at a lower headloss (50mm) over 50% of fish investigated the entrance slot, but were not caught in the trap (Figure 11). In most instances, a small school of fish would approach the fishway and cautiously make their way to the entrance slot. After a brief investigation, which occasionally involved one or two fish swimming into the slot, the entire school would leave the area quickly (Video 5).

A number of explanations could account for this behaviour. Fish could be reluctant to swim through the fishway entrance because of insufficient width, some individuals could be trap shy (i.e. they noticed the trap and were reluctant to enter), freshwater discharging through the fishway could be acting as a behavioural impediment, or fish were simply not seeking upstream passage (i.e. they may have been simply foraging). Further experimentation, whilst controlling these parameters, could help to determine the causal factor. Such experimentation appears necessary to develop ways of improving black bream passage at this site.

Species	50mm		150mm		280mm	
	DIDSON	Trap	DIDSON	Trap	DIDSON	Trap
Black bream	119	0	9	0	36	0
Lagoon Goby	0	0	0	1	0	0
Yellow-Eye Mullet	0	81	0	2	0	4
Small-mouthed hardyhead	0	10	0	0	0	1
Common galaxias	0	87	0	43	0	82
Flatheaded gudgeon	0	5	0	0	0	5
Congolli	0	10	0	5	0	6
Australian smelt	0	1	0	0	0	3
Unknown (>75mm)	10	0	0	0	7	0
Unknown (<75mm)	Abundant		Abundant		Abundant	

**Table 3.**Comparison of total fish numbers identified from DIDSON and trap surveys<br/>conducted outside the barrage fishways over a range of entrance headlosses.



Figure 10. Mean numbers of fish (pooled for all species) identified by the DIDSON (shaded) and trapping (hollow) between the three treatments investigated at the Murray River barrages.



**Figure 11.** Fish behaviour as determined by DIDSON footage based on pooled data for each treatment undertaken at the Murray mouth barrages. Behaviour is defined as fish that entered the fishway and exited, fish that entered the fishway and proceeded upstream through the slot, fish which entered the fishway and were caught in the trap, fish that entered the trap but escaped, fish that entered the fishway and stayed within the cell and fish that swam downstream through the slot into the cell.

The capture of many small fish within the fishway was a further demonstration that DIDSON is inefficient at dealing with smaller-bodied species. Size selectivity of other methods such as gill nets (Jackson and Noble, 1995), traps (Allen *et al*, 1999) and electrofishing (Divens *et al*, 1998) has been previously reported. However, it is important to note that without DIDSON, the presence of black bream at the fishway entrance could not be determined by trapping alone. Conversely, the sole use of DIDSON would have failed to enable species recognition for small fish.

A method to overcome such selectivity would be to use multiple methods that target specific size groups. Divens *et al* (1998) suggested that the use of multiple techniques provides the most accurate assessment of freshwater fish populations. In terms of fish migration assessments, the use of a DIDSON unit, combined with conventional fish traps would enable a more accurate assessment of fish migration and behaviour. This is especially true for individuals and species that are inefficiently caught by traps and nets. Should such a combined assessment facility be unavailable, then the relative efficiency of sampling techniques should be quantified so that catches can be adjusted to account for any potential underestimation arising from avoidance behaviour.

#### **3.3.** Yarrawonga trials

A total of 576 fish (5 species) were observed migrating through the Yarrawonga fishlift using the DIDSON. Footage was dominated by common carp (Video 6) and silver perch (*Bidyanus*) *bidyanus*) (Table 4), which were manually identified on the basis of body shape from recorded footage. In general, more fish were observed near the fishlift entrance than at the entrance to the transfer chamber although no significant difference was detected (Figure 12; ANOVA: F=4.10, p=0.07).

Although no difference in abundance was identified, DIDSON again revealed important data regarding fish behaviour in lock chambers. Most interesting was the observation that 50% of fish that entered the fishlock subsequently exited without proceeding upstream (Figure 13). Surprisingly, only 8% of fish that entered the fishway actually continued upstream into the vicinity of the chamber. Despite this observation, many fish also entered the field of view from upstream, suggesting that they had entered the fishlock before the trial began.







Figure 13. A summary of different fish behaviour as determined by DIDSON footage based on pooled data for each treatment undertaken at Yarrawonga fishlift. Behaviour is defined as fish that entered the fishway and exited, fish that entered the fishway and proceeded upstream, fish that proceeded upstream but did not return and fish that entered the field of view and remained.

Substantially different behaviour was observed when the camera was directed at the entrance of the lock chamber. Over 62% of fish that entered this section of the fishlock actually proceeded upstream (Figure 13). This observation indicated that most fish that proceeded to the vicinity of the lock chamber actually entered. However, DIDSON revealed most fish that entered the lock chamber actually exited before the end of each trial (Figure 13). Whilst most fish took some time to exit the structure, one silver perch was observed to enter the lock chamber but leave only 8 seconds later.

The silver perch example is a direct demonstration of how DIDSON has practical ecological applications, such as optimising fishlock cycle times. Optimal attraction times of fishlocks should be developed in accordance to the migratory requirements of individual species (Travade and Larinier, 2002). But few, if any, studies actually report on the justification for chosen cycle times, or if an optimisation was even attempted. No significant difference in fish passage among different cycle times was previously reported in a Deelder lock (Baumgartner, 2005) or during a previous study at Yarrawonga (Thorncraft and Harris, 1996). However, in both cases the attraction times tested were between 20 and 180 minutes. DIDSON data suggests that these cycle times may have been too long, as fish may leave the chamber in a matter of seconds, possibly explaining why these previous studies detected no differences. Subsequent trials with shorter attraction phases may be required to increase the probability of retaining fish in the lock chamber. Although optimising cycle time was not a direct objective of this study, DIDSON may provide a useful tool to optimise and improve fishlock operation in the future.

During the exit efficiency trial, none of the 40 fish that were placed in the exit race actually exited the structure. Subsequently, the test of whether fish were entrained into the hydroelectric plant, after exiting the fishway, was inconclusive. Recent trials using radio transmitters has partly addressed this issue by providing larger-scale movement data on large fish as they exit the fishway (Ivor Stuart, *pers. comm.*). The added benefit of a DIDSON is that data can be obtained from fish that have not been handled. Therefore, deploying a DIDSON during times of peak migration would supplement existing research by providing data on post-exit fish behaviour from a wider range of species and size classes.

#### **3.4.** Ground truthing

Manual fish counts were more accurate than software-generated counts (Figure 14). Although a significant relationship existed between manual counts and actual counts (GLR:  $R^2=0.788$ , p<0.01), accuracy decreased once the actual number of fish exceeded 20. The DIDSON generates relatively small beams (i.e. 96 across the field of view) which reduces the risk of multiple fish distorting an image (Maxwell and Gove, 2002). However, once the total number of fish in the tank was greater than 30, multiple readings increased and the ability of the observer to accurately count fish was compromised to some extent (Figure 14).

Automatic software-generated estimates were less accurate than manual counts. No significant regression was detected (GLR:  $R^2=0.149$ , p<0.43) and no estimate of fish numbers greater than 10 was recorded. In most cases, the mean number of fish estimated was less than 5 and, barely increased despite greater numbers of fish being added to the experimental tank (Figure 14). Auto counting has been previously recognised as a DIDSON limitation (Maxwell and Gove, 2002) and software to improve the auto count features of DIDSON is currently under development (Peter Rose, Pers. Comm.) If an acceptable error rate can be achieved, the unit would provide an excellent automated sampling tool for fish populations.

The experiments conducted in this study used arbitrary replicate times of two minutes to obtain the count. During manual counts, the observer was able to pause and replay frames during their assessment period, which likely accounted for greater accuracy than the automatic system. In Australian systems, expecting more than 50 large-bodied fish to migrate in a two-minute period (i.e. 1,000 fish per hour) is rare, especially considering 3,000 fish per day is the maximum published account of migrating through a fishway in the Murray-Darling Basin (Mallen-Cooper, 1996). Subsequently, lower accuracy during higher migration periods may represent an acceptable manual error rate for Australian systems as such a degree of fish movement only occurs in exceptional circumstances. Although time and labour intensive, excessive staff costs associated with manual counting could be overcome by deploying a random sub-sampling program, where a limited amount of footage (i.e. 10 minutes) is reviewed each hour (Maxwell and Gove, 2002). If migration rates were low, estimates could be considered acceptably accurate.

A ground-truthing trial of the auto-measuring facility provided similar results to the counting trial. Although significant regressions were identified by both methods, auto estimates (GLR:  $R^2=0.313$ , p<0.01) were far more variable, and underestimated length more frequently, than manual measurement (GLR:  $R^2=0.667$ , p<0.01) (Figure 15). A substantial factor influencing the accuracy of length estimates is the aspect of the esonified fish (Maxwell and Gove, 2002). When manually reviewing DIDSON footage, the observer can logically identify the direction the fish is swimming and hence obtain a head-to-tail measurement. Unfortunately, the software had limited capacity to identify aspect and lengths were frequently recorded when fish were 'side' or 'head-on' to the sonar. This situation increased both the variability and degree of underestimation in estimated fish lengths.



Figure 14. A comparison of actual, manual (mean) and automated (mean) counts of fish from a hatchery tank at Narrandera Fisheries Centre. The mean value was generated from 5 replicates undertaken for each actual number of fish tested (in increments of 5 between 0 and 50). Only golden perch and silver perch greater than 200mm in length were used in the trial.



**Figure 15.** A comparison between a) the length of fish automatically determined by DIDSON software and b) the length of fish manually determined by an operator reviewing DIDSON footage. The lengths are based on individuals of golden perch, silver perch and goldfish (pooled for this analysis).

## 4. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The present study has demonstrated that DIDSON has enormous potential to improve scientific understanding of fish migrations and behaviour in Australian systems. In North America, DIDSON is now widely being used to replace existing hydroacoustic monitoring stations because of its increased capabilities and resolution (Maxwell and Gove, 2002; Table 4). Specifically, this study identified many favourable qualities of DIDSON that could enhance monitoring programs. These include directly observing behaviour, species identification, estimating sampling gear efficiency and permitting direct observation of fish in extremely turbid conditions.

The capacity for the DIDSON to contribute to increased ecological understanding was also demonstrated. The technology successfully permitted direct observations of fish behaviour in fishlocks, at fishway entrances and in the vicinity of fish traps. This newly generated information will lead to the development of new hypotheses necessary to improve the collective understanding of fish migrations and fishway efficiency. Based on data generated by this trial, NSW DPI are planning future DIDSON studies that aim to improve migration assessment methods and to optimise fishway design and construction. For example, researchers plan to investigate the efficiency of different trapping systems and use DIDSON-generated data to develop a design that maximises catches (by minimising avoidance and escape) for future fishway installations. In addition, the technology will also be applied to determine the optimal placement of fishway entrances by investigating areas of fish accumulation downstream of weirs.

Obviously, improving the ability of DIDSON to undertake accurate automatic counting and measuring would greatly enhance the value of the unit for biological assessments. If such modifications to the operating software are possible, the DIDSON could be potentially installed at any site to continuously record and interpret biological information with little interaction from the user. Australian systems are also characterised by large-scale migrations of small-bodied (<75mm) non-salmonid fish (Stuart and Mallen-Cooper, 1999; Stuart and Berghuis, 2002; Baumgartner, 2005). Therefore, enhancing the software to more accurately count and measure smaller fish would greatly contribute to biological assessments in Australian systems.

Upon the completion of this study, it is evident that an immediate remote deployment of a DIDSON to monitor fish migrations in Australian systems is feasible and could be used to supplement existing assessment programs. Although currently limited to larger-bodied fish (>75mm) the technology enables the continuous collection of data without physical interactions with target species. No other sampling technique can boast the same advantages and provide continuous data at such a high resolution. Based on these characteristics it is recommended that the capabilities of this technology should be further explored and developed to both enhance existing research programs and provide a new sampling tool for future projects.

Task	DIDSON attribute
Advantages	
Imaging	The production of clear images that are easier to detect with a static background
Angle	A wide viewing angle (29°)
Depth	Good vertical coverage of the water column with few background noise issues
Operation	The unit is simple to aim and calibrate. Very little training is required.
Directionality	Upstream and downstream movement can be defined easily at ranges as close as 0.8m from transducer
Image Quality	High quality video images are produced (1,300 frames/sec) and a background substraction feature can eliminate unwanted noise
Fish length	The operator can manually determine approximate fish length up to 12m away from the unit in manual high frequency mode
Data	The unit is capable of revealing complex behavioural information with no interference of the researcher. Observations of feeding, spawning and migration are all possible.
Disadvantages	
Data handling	Large data files are produced which create storage concerns
Automated software	Improvement of automated counting and measuring capabilities are required for remote operation
Small fish	Presently unable to permit accurate assessments of fish under 75mm
Damage	Most electronics are deployed underwater and increase the probability of debris strike or vandalism

**Table 4.**Advantages and disadvantages over other methods of DIDSON electronic<br/>monitoring based on the results of the present study and Maxwell and Gove (2002).

### 5. **REFERENCES**

- Allen MS, Hale MM and Pine WE (1999). Comparison of Trap Nets and Otter Trawls for Sampling Black Crappie in Two Florida Lakes. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, **19**: 977-983.
- Armstrong JD, Braithwaite VA, Huntingford FA (1996). A flat-bed passive integrated transponder array for monitoring behaviour of atlantic salmon parr and other fish. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 48: 539-541.
- Baxter RM (1977). Environmental effects of dams and impoundments. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics*, **8:** 255-283.
- Baumgartner LJ (2005). The effects of weirs on fish movements within the Murray-Darling Basin. PhD Thesis, University of Canberra.
- Belcher E, Matsuyama B (2003). Object identification with acoustic lenses. Applied Physics Laboratory, University of Washington.
- Berghuis A and Matveev V (2004). Using hydroacoustic to monitor fish migration. Report to the Murray-Darling Basin Commission, Primary Industries and Fisheries and CSIRO Land and Water.
- Castro-Santos T, Haro A and Walk S (1996). A passive integrated transponder (PIT) tag system for monitoring fishways. *Fisheries Research*, **28**: 253-261.
- Cortes RMV, Ferreira MT, Oliveria SV and Gondinho F (1998). Contrasting impact of small dams on the macroinvertebrates of two Iberian mountain rivers. *Hydrobiologia*, **389:** 51-61.
- Divens MJ, Bonar SA, Bolding MD, Anderson E and James PW (1998). Monitoring warm-water fish populations in north temperate regions: sampling considerations when using proportional stock density. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, **5** (5): 383-392.
- Eggers DM (1994). On the discrimination of sockeye and Chinook salmon in the Kenai River based on target strength determined with 420 kHz dual-beam sonar. *Alaska Fishery Bulletin*, **1** (2): 125-139.
- Eggers DM, Skvorc PA, Burwen DL (1995). Abundance estimates of Chinook salmon in the Kenai River using dual-beam sonar. *Alaska Fishery Bulletin*, **2** (1): 1-23.
- Fievet E (2000). Passage facilities for diadromous freshwater shrimps (DECAPODA: CARIDEA) in the Bananier River, Guadeloupe, West Indies. *Regulated Rivers: Research and Management*, **16**: 101-112.
- Finstad AG, Jansen PA and Langeland A (2000). Gillnet selectivity and size and age structure of an alpine Arctic char (Salvelinus alpis) population. *Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences*, **57:** 1718-1727.
- Frear PA (2002). Hydroacoustic target strength validation using angling creel census data. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, **9 (6):** 343-350.
- Halfdanarson B (2000). The riverwatcher a system for monitoring fish migration. In proceedings of the second Nordic symposium in freshwater fish migration and fish passage evaluation and development. Reykyavic, Iceland.

- Hockersmith EE, Muir WD, Smith SG, Sandford BP, Perry RW, Adams NS, Rondorf DW (2003). Comparison of migration rate and survival between radio-tagged and PIT-tagged migrant yearling Chinook salmon in the Snake and Columbia Rivers. North American Journal of Fisheries Management, 23: 404-413.
- Hubert WA (1985). Passive capture techniques. In: Nielsen LA, Johnson DL and Lampton SS (eds) *Fisheries techniques*. American Fisheries Society, Maryland.
- Iglesias J, Ojea G, Otero JJ and Fuentes L (2003). Comparison of mortality of wild and released reared 0-group turbot, *Scophthalmus maximus*, on an exposed beach (Ria de Vigo, NW Spain) and a study of the population dynamics and ecology of the natural population. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, **10**: 51-59.
- Insightful Corporation (2001). S-PLUS 6 for Windows Users Guide. Insightful Corporation, Seattle.
- Jackson JR and Noble RL (1995). Selectivity of sampling methods for juvenile largemouth bass in assessments of recruitment processes. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, **15:** 408-418.
- Johnson GE, Skalski JR and Degan DJ (1994). Statistical precision of hydroacoustic sampling of fish entrainment at hydroelectric facilities. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, **14:** 323-333.
- Lilja J, Keskinen T, Marjomaki TJ, Valkeajarvi P and Karjalainen J (2003). Upstream migration activity of cyprinics and percids in a channel, monitored by a horizontal split-beam echo sounder. *Aquatic Living Resources*, **16**: 185-190.
- Lucas MC and Baras E (2000). Methods for studying the spatial behaviour of freshwater fishes. *Fish and Fisheries*, **1:** 283-316.
- Mallen-Cooper M (1996). Fishways and freshwater fish migration in South-Eastern Australia. PhD Thesis, University of technology, Sydney.
- Mallen-Cooper M (1999). Taking the mystery out of migration. In Hancock DA, Smith DC and Koehn JD (eds) *Proceedings of the Fish Movement and Migration Workshop*. Australian Society for Fish Biology, Bendigo.
- Maxwell SL and Gove NE (2002). The feasibility of estimating migrating salmon passage rates in turbid rivers using a dual-frequency identification sonar (DIDSON). Regional Information Report No. 2A04-05, Alaska Department of Fish and Game.
- Moursund RA, Carlson TJ and Peters RD (2003). A fisheries application of a dual-frequency identification sonar acoustic camera. *Journal of Marine Science*, **60**: 678-683.
- Pine WE, Ludsin SA, DeVries DR (2000). First-Summer Survival of Largemouth Bass Cohorts: Is Early Spawning Really Best? *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, **129:** 504-513.
- Pitcher TJ and Pauly D (1998). Rebuilding ecosystems, not sustainability, as the proper goal of fisheries management. In: Pitcher TJ, Hart PJB and Pauly D (eds) *Reinventing fisheries management*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Prentice EF, Flagg TA, McCutcheon CS (1990). Feasibility of using implantable passive integrated transponder (PIT) tags in salmonids. *American Fisheries Society Symposium* 7: 317-322.
- Pusey BJ, Kennard MJ and Arthington AH (2004). *Freshwater Fishes of North-Eastern Australia*. CSIRO Publishing, Melbourne.

- Ransom BH, Johnston SV and Steig TW (1998). Review on monitoring adult salmonid (Oncorhynchus and Salmo spp.) escapement using fixed-location split-beam hydroacoustics. *Fisheries Research*, **35** (1): 33-42.
- Schael DM, Rice JA and Degan DJ (1995). Spatial and Temporal Distribution of Threadfin Shad in a Southeastern Reservoir. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society*, **124 (6):** 804-812.
- Steig TW and Iverson T (1998). Acoustic monitoring of salmonid density, target strength and trajectories at two dams on the Columbia River using a split-beam scanning system, *Fisheries Research*, 35: 43-53.
- Stuart IG and Mallen-Cooper M (1999). An assessment of the effectiveness of a vertical-slot fishway for non-salmonid fish at a tidal barrier on a large tropical/subtropical river. *Regulated Rivers: Research and Management*, **15**: 575-590.
- Stuart IG and Berghuis AP (2002). Upstream passage of fish through a vertical-slot fishway in an Australian subtropical river. *Fisheries Management and Ecology*, **9:** 111-122.
- Stuart IG, Ye Q, Highham J and O'Brien T (2005). Fish migration at Tauwitchere barrage: new options for fish passage. Arthur Rylah Institute, Heidelberg.
- Svendsen JC, Koed A and Aarestup K (2004). Factors influencing the spawning migration of female anadromous brown trout. *Journal of Fish Biology*, **64:** 528-540.
- Thorncraft GT and Harris JH (1997). Yarrawonga lock fishway assessment. NSW Fisheries report to the Murray-Darling Basin Commission. 21pp.
- Thorne RE and Johnson GE (1993). A review of hydroacoustic studies for estimation of salmonid downriver migration past hydroelectric facilities on the Columbia and Snake rivers in the 1980s. *Reviews in Fisheries Science* **1** (2): 27-56.
- Tiffan KF and Rondorf DW (2004). Imaging fall Chinook salmon redds in the Columbia River with a Dual-Frequency Identification Sonar. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 24 (4): 1421-1426.
- Travade F and Larinier M (2002). Chapter 7: Fish locks and Lifts. *Bulletin francais de la peche et de la protection des milieux aquatiques*, **364 (supp)**: 102-118.
- Vondracek B and Degan DJ (1995). Among and Within-Transect Variability in Estimates of Shad Abundance Made with Hydroacoustics. *North American Journal of Fisheries Management*, **15** (4): 933-939.
- Williams GD, Thom RM, Southard JA, O'Rourke LK, Sargeant SL and Cullinan VI (2003). Assessing overwater structure-related predation risk on juvenile salmon: Field observations and recommended protocols. Pacific Northwest Laboratory, US Department of Energy.
- Yule DL (2000). Comparison of horizontal acoustic and purse-seine estimates of salmonid densities and sizes in Eleven Wyoming Waters. North American Journal of Fisheries Management, 20: 759-775.
- Zydlewski GB, Haro A, Whalen KG, McCormick SD (2001). Performance of stationary and portable passive transponder detection systems for monitoring of fish movements. *Journal of Fish Biology*, **58** (5): 1471-1475.

#### Other titles in this series:

#### ISSN 1440-3544 (NSW Fisheries Final Report Series)

- No. 1 Andrew, N.L., Graham, K.J., Hodgson, K.E. and Gordon, G.N.G., 1998. Changes after 20 years in relative abundance and size composition of commercial fishes caught during fishery independent surveys on SEF trawl grounds. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 96/139.
- No. 2 Virgona, J.L., Deguara, K.L., Sullings, D.J., Halliday, I. and Kelly, K., 1998. Assessment of the stocks of sea mullet in New South Wales and Queensland waters. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 94/024.
- No. 3 Stewart, J., Ferrell, D.J. and Andrew, N.L., 1998. Ageing Yellowtail (*Trachurus novaezelandiae*) and Blue Mackerel (*Scomber australasicus*) in New South Wales. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 95/151.
- No. 4 Pethebridge, R., Lugg, A. and Harris, J., 1998. Obstructions to fish passage in New South Wales South Coast streams. Final report to Cooperative Research Centre for Freshwater Ecology. 70pp.
- No. 5 Kennelly, S.J. and Broadhurst, M.K., 1998. Development of by-catch reducing prawn-trawls and fishing practices in NSW's prawn-trawl fisheries (and incorporating an assessment of the effect of increasing mesh size in fish trawl gear). Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 93/180. 18pp + appendices.
- No. 6 Allan, G.L. and Rowland, S.J., 1998. Fish meal replacement in aquaculture feeds for silver perch. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 93/120-03. 237pp + appendices.
- No. 7 Allan, G.L., 1998. Fish meal replacement in aquaculture feeds: subprogram administration. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 93/120. 54pp + appendices.
- No. 8 Heasman, M.P., O'Connor, W.A. and O'Connor, S.J., 1998. Enhancement and farming of scallops in NSW using hatchery produced seedstock. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 94/083. 146pp.
- No. 9 Nell, J.A., McMahon, G.A. and Hand, R.E., 1998. Tetraploidy induction in Sydney rock oysters. Final Report to Cooperative Research Centre for Aquaculture. Project No. D.4.2. 25pp.
- No. 10 Nell, J.A. and Maguire, G.B., 1998. Commercialisation of triploid Sydney rock and Pacific oysters. Part 1: Sydney rock oysters. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 93/151. 122pp.
- No. 11 Watford, F.A. and Williams, R.J., 1998. Inventory of estuarine vegetation in Botany Bay, with special reference to changes in the distribution of seagrass. Final Report to Fishcare Australia. Project No. 97/003741. 51pp.
- No. 12 Andrew, N.L., Worthington D.G., Brett, P.A. and Bentley N., 1998. Interactions between the abalone fishery and sea urchins in New South Wales. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 93/102.
- No. 13 Jackson, K.L. and Ogburn, D.M., 1999. Review of depuration and its role in shellfish quality assurance. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 96/355. 77pp.
- No. 14 Fielder, D.S., Bardsley, W.J. and Allan, G.L., 1999. Enhancement of Mulloway (Argyrosomus japonicus) in intermittently opening lagoons. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 95/148. 50pp + appendices.
- No. 15 Otway, N.M. and Macbeth, W.G., 1999. The physical effects of hauling on seagrass beds. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 95/149 and 96/286. 86pp.
- No. 16 Gibbs, P., McVea, T. and Louden, B., 1999. Utilisation of restored wetlands by fish and invertebrates. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 95/150. 142pp.
- No. 17 Ogburn, D. and Ruello, N., 1999. Waterproof labelling and identification systems suitable for shellfish and other seafood and aquaculture products. Whose oyster is that? Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 95/360. 50pp.

- No. 18 Gray, C.A., Pease, B.C., Stringfellow, S.L., Raines, L.P. and Walford, T.R., 2000. Sampling estuarine fish species for stock assessment. Includes appendices by D.J. Ferrell, B.C. Pease, T.R. Walford, G.N.G. Gordon, C.A. Gray and G.W. Liggins. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 94/042. 194pp.
- No. 19 Otway, N.M. and Parker, P.C., 2000. The biology, ecology, distribution, abundance and identification of marine protected areas for the conservation of threatened Grey Nurse Sharks in south east Australian waters. Final Report to Environment Australia. 101pp.
- No. 20 Allan, G.L. and Rowland, S.J., 2000. Consumer sensory evaluation of silver perch cultured in ponds on meat meal based diets. Final Report to Meat & Livestock Australia. Project No. PRCOP.009. 21pp + appendices.
- No. 21 Kennelly, S.J. and Scandol, J. P., 2000. Relative abundances of spanner crabs and the development of a population model for managing the NSW spanner crab fishery. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 96/135. 43pp + appendices.
- No. 22 Williams, R.J., Watford, F.A. and Balashov, V., 2000. Kooragang Wetland Rehabilitation Project: History of changes to estuarine wetlands of the lower Hunter River. Final Report to Kooragang Wetland Rehabilitation Project Steering Committee. 82pp.
- No. 23 Survey Development Working Group, 2000. Development of the National Recreational and Indigenous Fishing Survey. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 98/169. (Volume 1 – 36pp + Volume 2 – attachments).
- No.24 Rowling, K.R and Raines, L.P., 2000. Description of the biology and an assessment of the fishery of Silver Trevally *Pseudocaranx dentex* off New South Wales. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 97/125. 69pp.
- No. 25 Allan, G.L., Jantrarotai, W., Rowland, S., Kosuturak, P. and Booth, M., 2000. Replacing fishmeal in aquaculture diets. Final Report to the Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research. Project No. 9207. 13pp.
- No. 26 Gehrke, P.C., Gilligan, D.M. and Barwick, M., 2001. Fish communities and migration in the Shoalhaven River – Before construction of a fishway. Final Report to Sydney Catchment Authority. 126pp.
- No. 27 Rowling, K.R. and Makin, D.L., 2001. Monitoring of the fishery for Gemfish *Rexea solandri*, 1996 to 2000. Final Report to the Australian Fisheries Management Authority. 44pp.
- No. 28 Otway, N.M., 1999. Identification of candidate sites for declaration of aquatic reserves for the conservation of rocky intertidal communities in the Hawkesbury Shelf and Batemans Shelf Bioregions. Final Report to Environment Australia for the Marine Protected Areas Program. Project No. OR22. 88pp.
- No. 29 Heasman, M.P., Goard, L., Diemar, J. and Callinan, R., 2000. Improved Early Survival of Molluscs: Sydney Rock Oyster (*Saccostrea glomerata*). Final report to the Aquaculture Cooperative Research Centre. Project No. A.2.1. 63pp.
- No. 30 Allan, G.L., Dignam, A and Fielder, S., 2001. Developing Commercial Inland Saline Aquaculture in Australia: Part 1. R&D Plan. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1998/335.
- No. 31 Allan, G.L., Banens, B. and Fielder, S., 2001. Developing Commercial Inland Saline Aquaculture in Australia: Part 2. Resource Inventory and Assessment. Final report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1998/335. 33pp.
- No. 32 Bruce, A., Growns, I. and Gehrke, P., 2001. Woronora River Macquarie Perch Survey. Final report to Sydney Catchment Authority, April 2001. 116pp.
- No. 33 Morris, S.A., Pollard, D.A., Gehrke, P.C. and Pogonoski, J.J., 2001. Threatened and Potentially Threatened Freshwater Fishes of Coastal New South Wales and the Murray-Darling Basin. Report to Fisheries Action Program and World Wide Fund for Nature. Project No. AA 0959.98. 177pp.
- No. 34 Heasman, M.P., Sushames, T.M., Diemar, J.A., O'Connor, W.A. and Foulkes, L.A., 2001. Production of Micro-algal Concentrates for Aquaculture Part 2: Development and Evaluation of Harvesting, Preservation, Storage and Feeding Technology. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1993/123 and 1996/342. 150pp + appendices.
- No. 35 Stewart, J. and Ferrell, D.J., 2001. Mesh selectivity in the NSW demersal trap fishery. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1998/138. 86pp.

- No. 36 Stewart, J., Ferrell, D.J., van der Walt, B., Johnson, D. and Lowry, M., 2001. Assessment of length and age composition of commercial kingfish landings. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1997/126. 49pp.
- No. 37 Gray, C.A. and Kennelly, S.J., 2001. Development of discard-reducing gears and practices in the estuarine prawn and fish haul fisheries of NSW. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1997/207. 151pp.
- No. 38 Murphy, J.J., Lowry, M.B., Henry, G.W. and Chapman, D., 2002. The Gamefish Tournament Monitoring Program – 1993 to 2000. Final report to Australian Fisheries Management Authority. 93pp.
- No. 39 Kennelly, S.J. and McVea, T.A. (Ed), 2002. Scientific reports on the recovery of the Richmond and Macleay Rivers following fish kills in February and March 2001. 325pp.
- No. 40 Pollard, D.A. and Pethebridge, R.L., 2002. Report on Port of Botany Bay Introduced Marine Pest Species Survey. Final Report to Sydney Ports Corporation. 69pp.
- No. 41 Pollard, D.A. and Pethebridge, R.L., 2002. Report on Port Kembla Introduced Marine Pest Species Survey. Final Report to Port Kembla Port Corporation. 72pp.
- No. 42 O'Connor, W.A, Lawler, N.F. and Heasman, M.P., 2003. Trial farming the akoya pearl oyster, *Pinctada imbricata*, in Port Stephens, NSW. Final Report to Australian Radiata Pty. Ltd. 170pp.
- No. 43 Fielder, D.S. and Allan, G.L., 2003. Improving fingerling production and evaluating inland saline water culture of snapper, *Pagrus auratus*. Final Report to the Aquaculture Cooperative Research Centre. Project No. C4.2. 62pp.
- No. 44 Astles, K.L., Winstanley, R.K., Harris, J.H. and Gehrke, P.C., 2003. Experimental study of the effects of cold water pollution on native fish. A Final Report for the Regulated Rivers and Fisheries Restoration Project. 55pp.
- No. 45 Gilligan, D.M., Harris, J.H. and Mallen-Cooper, M., 2003. Monitoring changes in the Crawford River fish community following replacement of an effective fishway with a vertical-slot fishway design: Results of an eight year monitoring program. Final Report to the Cooperative Research Centre for Freshwater Ecology. 80pp.
- No. 46 Pollard, D.A. and Rankin, B.K., 2003. Port of Eden Introduced Marine Pest Species Survey. Final Report to Coasts & Clean Seas Program. 67pp.
- No. 47 Otway, N.M., Burke, A.L., Morrison, NS. and Parker, P.C., 2003. Monitoring and identification of NSW Critical Habitat Sites for conservation of Grey Nurse Sharks. Final Report to Environment Australia. Project No. 22499. 62pp.
- No. 48 Henry, G.W. and Lyle, J.M. (Ed), 2003. The National Recreational and Indigenous Fishing Survey. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1999/158. 188 pp.
- No. 49 Nell, J.A., 2003. Selective breeding for disease resistance and fast growth in Sydney rock oysters. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1996/357. 44pp. (Also available - a CD-Rom published in March 2004 containing a collection of selected manuscripts published over the last decade in peer-reviewed journals).
- No. 50 Gilligan, D. and Schiller, S., 2003. Downstream transport of larval and juvenile fish. A final report for the Natural Resources Management Strategy. Project No. NRMS R7019. 66pp.
- No. 51 Liggins, G.W., Scandol, J.P. and Kennelly, S.J., 2003. Recruitment of Population Dynamacist. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1993/214.05. 44pp.
- No. 52 Steffe, A.S. and Chapman, J.P., 2003. A survey of daytime recreational fishing during the annual period, March 1999 to February 2000, in Lake Macquarie, New South Wales. NSW Fisheries Final Report. 124pp.
- No. 53 Barker, D. and Otway, N., 2003. Environmental assessment of zinc coated wire mesh sea cages in Botany Bay NSW. Final Report to OneSteel Limited. 36pp.
- No. 54 Growns, I., Astles, A. and Gehrke, P., 2003. Spatial and temporal variation in composition of riverine fish communities. Final Report to Water Management Fund. Project No. SW1 part 2. 24pp.
- No. 55 Gray, C. A., Johnson, D.D., Young, D.J. and Broadhurst, M. K., 2003. Bycatch assessment of the Estuarine Commercial Gill Net Fishery in NSW. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 2000/172. 58pp.

- No. 56 Worthington, D.G. and Blount, C., 2003. Research to develop and manage the sea urchin fisheries of NSW and eastern Victoria. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1999/128. 182pp.
- No. 57 Baumgartner, L.J., 2003. Fish passage through a Deelder lock on the Murrumbidgee River, Australia. NSW Fisheries Final Report. 34pp.
- No. 58 Allan, G.L., Booth, M.A., David A.J. Stone, D.A.J. and Anderson, A.J., 2004. Aquaculture Diet Development Subprogram: Ingredient Evaluation. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1996/391. 171pp.
- No. 59 Smith, D.M., Allan, G.L. and Booth, M.A., 2004. Aquaculture Diet Development Subprogram: Nutrient Requirements of Aquaculture Species. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1996/392. 220pp.
- No. 60 Barlow, C.G., Allan, G.L., Williams, K.C., Rowland, S.J. and Smith, D.M., 2004. Aquaculture Diet Development Subprogram: Diet Validation and Feeding Strategies. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1996/393. 197pp.
- No. 61 Heasman, M.H., 2004. Sydney Rock Oyster Hatchery Workshop 8-9 August 2002, Port Stephens, NSW. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 2002/206. 115pp.
- No. 62 Heasman, M., Chick, R., Savva, N., Worthington, D., Brand, C., Gibson, P. and Diemar, J., 2004. Enhancement of populations of abalone in NSW using hatchery-produced seed. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1998/219. 269pp.
- No. 63 Otway, N.M. and Burke, A.L., 2004. Mark-recapture population estimate and movements of Grey Nurse Sharks. Final Report to Environment Australia. Project No. 30786/87. 53pp.
- No. 64 Creese, R.G., Davis, A.R. and Glasby, T.M., 2004. Eradicating and preventing the spread of the invasive alga *Caulerpa taxifolia* in NSW. Final Report to the Natural Heritage Trust's Coasts and Clean Seas Introduced Marine Pests Program. Project No. 35593. 110pp.
- No. 65 Baumgartner, L.J., 2004. The effects of Balranald Weir on spatial and temporal distributions of lower Murrumbidgee River fish assemblages. Final Report to the Department of Agriculture, Fisheries & Forestry - Australia (National Heritage Trust MD2001 Fishrehab Program). 30pp.
- No. 66 Heasman, M., Diggles, B.K., Hurwood, D., Mather, P., Pirozzi, I. and Dworjanyn, S., 2004. Paving the way for continued rapid development of the flat (angasi) oyster (*Ostrea angasi*) farming in New South Wales. Final Report to the Department of Transport & Regional Services. Project No. NT002/0195. 40pp.

#### ISSN 1449-9967 (NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series)

- No. 67 Kroon, F.J., Bruce, A.M., Housefield, G.P. and Creese, R.G., 2004. Coastal floodplain management in eastern Australia: barriers to fish and invertebrate recruitment in acid sulphate soil catchments. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1998/215. 212pp.
- No. 68 Walsh, S., Copeland, C. and Westlake, M., 2004. Major fish kills in the northern rivers of NSW in 2001: Causes, Impacts & Responses. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report. 55pp.
- No. 69 Pease, B.C. (Ed), 2004. Description of the biology and an assessment of the fishery for adult longfinned eels in NSW. Final Report to Fisheries Research and Development Corporation. Project No. 1998/127. 168pp.
- No. 70 West, G., Williams, R.J. and Laird, R., 2004. Distribution of estuarine vegetation in the Parramatta River and Sydney Harbour, 2000. Final Report to NSW Maritime and the Australian Maritime Safety Authority. 37pp.
- No. 71 Broadhurst, M.K., Macbeth, W.G. and Wooden, M.E.L., 2005. Reducing the discarding of small prawns in NSW's commercial and recreational prawn fisheries. Final Report to the Fisheries Research & Development Corporation. Project No. 2001/031. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series No. 71. 202pp.
- No. 72. Graham, K.J., Lowry, M.B. and Walford, T.R., 2005. Carp in NSW: Assessment of distribution, fishery and fishing methods. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series No. 72. 88pp.

- No. 73 Stewart, J., Hughes, J.M., Gray, C.A. and Walsh, C., 2005. Life history, reproductive biology, habitat use and fishery status of eastern sea garfish (*Hyporhamphus australis*) and river garfish (*H. regularis ardelio*) in NSW waters. Final report on the Fisheries Research & Development Corporation Project No. 2001/027. 180pp.
- No. 74 Growns, I. and Gehrke, P., 2005. Integrated Monitoring of Environmental Flows: Assessment of predictive modelling for river flows and fish. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series No. 74. 33pp.
- No. 75 Gilligan, D., 2005. Fish communities of the Murrumbidgee catchment: Status and trends. Final report to the Murrumbidgee Catchment Management Authority. Project No. BG4\_03. 138pp.
- No. 76 Ferrell, D.J., 2005. Biological information for appropriate management of endemic fish species at Lord Howe Island. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series No. 76. 18 pp.
- No. 77 Gilligan, D., Gehrke, P. and Schiller, C., 2005. Testing methods and ecological consequences of large-scale removal of common carp. Final report to the Water Management Fund - Programs MFW6 and MUR5. 46pp.
- No. 78 Boys, C.A., Esslemont, G.and Thoms, M.C., 2005. Fish habitat and protection in the Barwon-Darling and Paroo Rivers. Final report to the Department of Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry – Australia (AFFA). 118pp.
- No. 79 Steffe, A.S., Murphy, J.J., Chapman, D.J. and Gray, C.C., 2005. An assessment of changes in the daytime recreational fishery of Lake Macquarie following the establishment of a 'Recreational Fishing Haven'. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series No. 79. 103pp.
- No. 80 Gannassin, C. and Gibbs, P., 2005. Broad-Scale Interactions Between Fishing and Mammals, Reptiles and Birds in NSW Marine Waters. Final Report for a project undertaken for the NSW Biodiversity Strategy. 171pp.
- No. 81 Steffe, A.S., Murphy, J.J., Chapman, D.J., Barrett, G.P. and Gray, C.A., 2005. An assessment of changes in the daytime, boat-based, recreational fishery of the Tuross Lake estuary following the establishment of a 'Recreational Fishing Haven'. NSW Department of Primary Industries -Fisheries Final Report Series No. 81. 70pp.
- No. 82 Silberschnieder, V. and Gray, C.A., 2005. Arresting the decline of the commercial and recreational fisheries for mulloway (*Argyrosomus japonicus*). Final report on the Fisheries Research & Development Corporation Project No. 2001/027. 71pp.
- No. 83 Gilligan, D., 2005. Fish communities of the Lower Murray-Darling catchment: Status and trends. Final report to the Lower Murray Darling Catchment Management Authority. Project No. MD 005.03. 106pp.
- No. 84 Baumgartner, L.J., Reynoldson, N., Cameron, L. and Stanger, J., 2006. Assessment of a Dualfrequency Identification Sonar (DIDSON) for application in fish migration studies. NSW Department of Primary Industries - Fisheries Final Report Series No. 84. 33pp.